Zoning Board of Appeals

Regular Meeting

December 2, 2014
7:30 p.m.

The Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Briarcliff Manor, New York was held in the Village of Briarcliff Manor Village Hall, at 1111 Pleasantville Road, Briarcliff Manor, New York on the 2nd of December 2014 commencing at 7:30 p.m.

Present

Christopher Bogart, Chairman

Michael Gioscia, Member
John O’Leary, Member

Also Present
David Turiano, Building Inspector
Absent

Nicholas Moraglia, Member

V-4-2014
-
Anteby

61 Old Sleepy Hollow Road
A variance was requested because an application for a building permit to enclose a recently legalized carport at an existing single family dwelling was denied due to nonconformity with Column 9 One Side Yard Minimum Yard Dimension of the Code of the Village of Briarcliff Manor.  
DISCUSSION:

Mr. Eric Anteby, Applicant, stated he was seeking a variance to enclose an existing carport.  He stated he came before the Board last year to keep the nonconforming carport and quickly came to realize it didn’t provide any protection or security for their belongings from the elements and passersby’s.   
Building Inspector Turiano gave a synopsis of the property’s history and stated it was part of a three lot subdivision.  He stated the Anteby’s purchased the original existing house and the carport was set to be taken down as part of the development.  He stated the lot line was immediately to the north of the carport and it was only scheduled to be taken down because of its proximity to the property line, not because of any other concern.  He further stated the Anteby’s sought and were granted a variance in August of 2014 to keep the carport.  
Member Gioscia stated they granted the variance to allow for the carport to remain as is and stated the Board mandated that if anything else was going to be done a future variance would be required.  

Chairman Bogart asked if the Planning Board reviewed the application.  

Building Inspector Turiano stated all Zoning Board applications were referred to the Planning Board for their review and they did not have any comments.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

There were no public comments.  
Upon motion by Member O’Leary, seconded by Member Gioscia, the Board voted unanimously to close the public hearing.  

DECISION:

Chairman Bogart stated the subdivision map stated the structure needed to be removed.  He stated he would vote to grant the variance but hold it in abeyance for a couple of weeks to allow the Planning Board to make any comments should they see fit.  
Building Inspector Turiano stated he’d discuss it at the next meeting.  

Member O’Leary stated it was an appropriate solution and he was in support of the application.  

Member Gioscia stated he was also in support of the application.  

Chairman Bogart stated enclosing it was a non-dramatic act and he’d vote in favor of it but with the caveat that the Planning Board had the opportunity to review it.  

V-6-2014
-
Baker


2 Scarborough Road
A variance was requested because an application for a building permit for a shed at an existing single family dwelling was denied due to nonconformity with Column 13, Street Line of the Code of the Village of Briarcliff Manor.  
DISCUSSION:

Mr. Steve Baker, Applicant, stated he was seeking a variance for a shed in his backyard.  He stated his home was on a slab, with no basement and it presented storage challenges.  He stated he chose the location because there was a French drain underground he wanted to avoid and he also wanted to protect their trees.  He stated the location would be completely blocked from view and he requested a 17 foot variance.  He further stated they planned a garage in the future.  

Member Gioscia asked if there was any other spot in the yard it could be placed.  

Mr. Baker stated there was a slope behind the area for the planned garage and some mature pine trees and the left corner of the property had a fence and part of their property was used by their neighbor for a play area.  
Chairman Bogart asked if the shed could be placed where the word fence was on the drawing.  

Mr. Baker stated they weren’t certain where the garage would be yet and it might end up being detached with an extended driveway.  

Member Bogart stated that brought out the core issue of zoning and there were a number of places on the property the shed could be placed without seeking a variance.  

Mr. Baker stated the property could support a shed in a few locations but they didn’t want to risk putting it too close to the trees, potentially killing them.  

Member O’Leary asked what color the shed would be.  

Mr. Baker stated their house was white and black with a gray roof and they were trying to match it but the shed would be gray.  He stated it would be built on 4x4’s with a gravel base for drainage.  He stated it would enable them to store garage type items properly.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS:
There were no public comments.  
Upon motion by Member Gioscia, seconded by Member O’Leary, the Board voted unanimously to close the public hearing.  

DECISION:

Member O’Leary stated he visited the site and while he didn’t think it was an ideal location, it was well screened and he would support the application.  

Member Gioscia stated it was well hidden and since it didn’t appear to impact anyone he would vote to approve it.  

Chairman Bogart stated the circumstances were unique because extensive screening already existed and it was far away from any neighbor.  He stated there were other locations it could be placed but it would interfere with trees or drainage and that he would vote to support the variance for a shed but not any permanent structure.  

V-7-2014
-
Yang


320 Elm Road
A variance was requested because an application for a building permit to install a new in-ground swimming pool at an existing single family dwelling was denied due to nonconformity with Section 220.9, Regulations of Swimming Pools; paragraph B. (2) of the Code of the Village of Briarcliff Manor.  
DISCUSSION:

Mr. Ljubisa Jovasevic, Architect for the Applicant, stated they were requesting a variance for a pool.  

Member O’Leary stated he used to live on South State Road, directly below Elm Road, and the Board received a letter from a neighbor opposing it because of flooding in the area.  He stated on numerous occasions his pool was flooded from runoff from Elm and Pine Road and due to the experiences he had while living there for 20 years he would have a difficult time being fair and stated he would recuse himself from the application.  
Chairman Bogart stated it was Member O’Leary’s choice and if he didn’t think he could review the application fairly it was the right decision.  He stated with the absence of Member Moraglia that reduced the Board down to two members and wouldn’t allow for a vote.  He stated to be fair to the Applicant and the public they’d hear the presentation but would adjourn the matter to the next meeting.  He encouraged Mr. Jovasevic to focus on why they chose a side yard for the pool.  
Mr. Jovasevic stated he was sorry that Member O’Leary recused himself.  He stated there were certain limitations on the property and the location they chose was the only suitable one for access to the pool.  He stated the property was located on Elm and Birch Roads, was L shaped, and in an R40 zone and the lot was three times the size of what was required.  He stated the Village’s Zoning Law stated a pool had to be in a rear yard and the applicant’s property had 2 front yards and 2 side yards.  He stated the property had steep slopes in the 15-25% range and showed a map highlighting those areas.  He stated there was an eight foot retaining wall on the Birch Road side and they were proposing to do a terraced effect with additional retaining walls made out of boulders.  He stated there wasn’t any real access to the backyard from the house and it was approximately 117 feet from Birch Road to the garage and it was 175 feet from Elm Road to the front of the house with about 75 feet of it in the steep sloped area.  He stated on one side of the house there was a courtyard that was being renovated and they were renovating the entire home and it would be very high end.  He showed photos from different vantage points on the site and the floorplan and layout of the property.  He stated there would be extensive landscaping done to screen the pool and the pool equipment and only one neighbor was anywhere near where the pool would be.  He stated the pool was proposed to be 20 feet by 40 feet with a Jacuzzi in the corner with bluestone surrounding it.  
Chairman Bogart asked what the distance was from the lot line.  
Mr. Jovasevic stated the pool was setback 24 feet.  
Building Inspector Turiano stated the setback was to the water’s edge not the bluestone.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated if the Board approached the request as if it were in a backyard it would have 9 additional feet more than what was typically required.  He stated the pool faced south and was in a perfect location for optimal access from the house.  He stated they wanted to minimize the impacts on the steep slopes and the screening was quite generous to allow for privacy.  He stated they proposed 15-20 feet of screening with evergreens, arborvitae and rhododendrons.  He stated the pool would not be seen from the street and the drainage for the pool installation would be dealt with by installing catch basins.  He stated the only runoff from the site would be from the driveway and that was minimal and already existed.  He stated the pool would be surrounded with a black six foot high fence with self-closing gates and a pool was needed to complete the multi-million dollar home.  He stated it was a top of the line house and asked the Board to break the mold by allowing for a pool in the side yard.   
Chairman Bogart stated the issue before the Board was because it was sandwiched between Elm and Birch Road and the Zoning Ordinance treated it as two front yards.  He stated if Birch Road didn’t exist, the pool could be placed in the rear yard and not need a variance at all but because of the slopes on the site, the Applicant has chosen to put the pool in the side yard.  He stated they purchased the home knowing the lot constraints and knew it wouldn’t support a pool in any location that didn’t require a variance or a steep slopes permit.  He stated nothing before the Board would affect storm water runoff.  
Member Gioscia stated the drainage would mitigate what already existed.  

Chairman Bogart stated they couldn’t object to a swimming pool because of runoff but his question remained as to the choice of putting it in the side yard and stated it was a significant variance.  He stated there was a house at 27 Birch Road and there was a vigorous policy about containing swimming pools to the rear yard.  He stated the Board had a number of applications before it in the past and had never granted a variance of this size for a swimming pool.  He stated one other similar application was submitted and then withdrawn and that the current property wasn’t unique in Briarcliff Manor.  He stated the application was attractive and well screened but the reality was that steep slopes deprived the applicant of other logical places for a pool.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated they weren’t building an entertainment park and it wouldn’t matter if they were putting in a small Jacuzzi or a pool that a variance would always be required.  He requested the Board break the mold and stated it would increase the value of the home and the homes around it.  
Member Gioscia stated he felt there were other locations on the property where the pool could be placed that wouldn’t need as significant of a variance and would have less of an impact on the neighbors.  He stated the applicant was choosing the placement of the pool because of how the rooms were located in the house.  He stated he wasn’t convinced the back of the house wasn’t a viable option and requested that be explored.  
Mr. Jovasevic stated that would require an entire other design and it would still need a variance.  
Member Gioscia stated the Board had to do a balancing act.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated they were proposing it in an area that nobody would see.  
Member Gioscia stated he didn’t think the pictures depicted what was seen in person.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated there was approximately 170 feet from the neighbor’s house to the pool and they could add additional evergreens.  He stated their intent was to have privacy and beauty.  
Member Gioscia stated no one was questioning the quality of the work.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated a variance would be needed for anything in the side yard.  
Member Gioscia stated the size of variance was significant and would impact the surrounding neighbors.  

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Mr. David Cohen of 286 Elm Road stated his house was closest to the tennis court and he assumed the pool would be near there.  He stated the house would be beautiful after all the work was done and he didn’t have any objection if it wasn’t located in the area closest to his home.  

Mr. Bill Langley of 65 Birch Road stated there were many pools in their neighborhood but they were all in backyards.  He stated it was his philosophical opinion that the Village should protect the neighbors and not allow for a variance of this magnitude.  

Ms. Brooke Beebe of 317 Elm Road stated this would be precedent setting if granted and asked what type of system would be used to retain the storm water runoff   

Building Inspector Turiano stated the system hadn’t been designed yet but would have to meet the Village’s satisfaction.  

Ms. Beebe stated keeping the water on the property instead of putting it into the Village’s sewer was required.  

Mr. Larry Solomon of 323 Elm Road stated he also thought the pool would be closer than what it appeared in the photo and there was significant runoff coming off the property down the driveway causing mudslides which obliterated the sidewalk.  He stated it would be precedent setting and the Board should protect the Village and the residents by not allowing it to be built where they were requesting it.  
Ms. Beebe suggested the pool be built where the fish pond was located.  

Mr. Jovasevic thanked the Board and public for voicing their concerns and he understood their sensitivities.  He stated they would do the right thing and they were doing the best they could with the cards they’d been dealt.  He stated it wasn’t his intention to change the Zoning Law.  He stated the area they chose was flat and functional to the house and the most affected neighbor hadn’t voiced any concerns.  He thanked the Board for their time and requested the variance be granted.  
Member Gioscia asked if they reached out to the neighbor at 27 Birch Road.  

Mr. Jovasevic stated they had and that’s why they were proposing more screening.  
Chairman Bogart read an excerpt from Chapter 220-9A which explicitly stated where a pool could be placed and put the Zoning Board in a difficult position to grant a variance because it was self-created.  He stated the place the applicant chose was too close to the neighbor and he couldn’t vote in favor of it in the current proposed location and that it was undesirable for the neighborhood, a self-created difficultly and too large to support.  He stated the Board didn’t have a quorum, had only four members and with one member recusing himself and not being in favor of it himself that left the Applicant mathematically incapable of getting the variance.  He stated they could adjourn the hearing to the next meeting for a vote, or the Applicant could seek a steep slopes permit or petition the Board of Trustees to amend the Zoning Law but in the absence of any of the choices he wouldn’t support the variance.  
Member Gioscia stated he wasn’t ready to give his vote and stated other alternatives hadn’t been explored appropriately.  

The matter was adjourned to the next meeting.  

MINUTES

Upon motion by Member Gioscia, seconded by Member O’Leary, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of June 24, 2014.  
ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Member O’Leary, seconded by Member Gioscia the Board voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting at 9:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by, 

Christine Dennett
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